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Meeting of Northwest TN Workforce Board  
and Local Elected Officials for LWDA 12 

Elks Club, Trenton, TN 
February 27, 2018 

 
Board Members Present:   Rita Alexander; Kristie Bennett; John Bucy; Ian Cochran; Jon Dougherty; Landy Fuqua; 
Brad Hurley;  Mary Jones; John Killen; Ben Marks; Kristy Mercer; Charlie Moore; Ted Piazza; John Penn Ridgeway; 
Cliff Sturdivant;  Jimmy Williamson; Sandra Woods  
Board Members via Conference Call:  Lindsey Frilling; Douglas Matthews   
Committee Members Present: Ronnie Gunnels; Janna Hellums; 
Committee Members via Conference Call: Karen Bowyer; Robin Sealy; Sherry Fowler; Alvin Smothers 
Local Elected Officials:  Gary Reason; Kenny McBride; Denny Johnson; Benny McGuire 
Local Elected Officials via Conference Call: Jake Bynum 
Staff Members Present:  Jennifer Bane; LeAnn Lundberg; Margaret Prater; Kim Simpson; Laura Speer                  
Guests: Mark Chandler; Tim Climer; Justin Crice; Rolisa Ethridge; Kimberly McDaniel; Susan Newbill; Judy Lofton; 
Lana Wood; Marla Rye 
 
WELCOME:   Mayor Gary Reasons, Chief Local Elected Official welcomed all members and guests.  Brad 
Hurley gave the invocation.  All members joined in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
PRESENTATION:   Marla Rye, Workforce Essentials/TANF (Temporary Assistance for Needy Families), 
spoke regarding Family Empowerment for the TANF program. (Handout attached)  She stated that the 
government allows welfare assistance for 5 years.   They offer various types of help including sending 
people to college and to universities.  Their general approach is to provide Health and Well- Being, while 
working to remove barriers for participants.  Since Marla started with the program about 10 years ago the 
number of people being served has dropped significantly, from a total of approximately 1,250 in 2007 to 
250 in 2017.  
 
BUSINESS MEETING:  Chairman, Jimmy Williamson called the business meeting to order. Chairman 
Williamson acknowledged that a quorum was present and issued a reminder of the Conflict of Interest 
Policy. 
 
Approval of Minutes: (attached) Chairman Williamson asked everyone to review the November 28, 2018 
Board Meeting Minutes.   
 

• MOTION: A Motion to approve the November 28, 2018 Board Meeting Minutes as presented 
was made by Brad Hurley and seconded by Sandra Woods.  All were in favor and the Motion 
carried.  

 
Meeting Reports:  Executive Committee (December 11, 2017 and January 17, 2018):   
December 11, 2017- Ted Piazza, Executive Committee Chairman, updated everyone on the meetings.  He 
stated that the committee reviewed and voted funding of an application from AADG, Inc. (dba Ceco Doors) 
in Milan for Incumbent Worker Training funding from Adult/Dislocated Worker formula funding in the 
amount of $25,000.   Chairman Piazza presented the motion for ratification of the Executive Committee 
action by the full board.   
   

• MOTION: Ted Piazza made a motion to approve the formula funding of the application from 
AADG, Inc. (dba Ceco Doors) in Milan for Incumbent Worker Training funding in the amount of 
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$25,000. Rita Alexander seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the Motion carried. (Kristy 
Mercer abstained from voting.) 

January 17, 2018 - The Committee reviewed and voted approval of the Participant Program Policies and 
Administrative Policies as amended on page 15 with regard to Veteran eligibility to read “discharged or 
released under conditions other than dishonorable”.  Chairman Piazza presented the motion for 
ratification of the Executive Committee action by the full board. 

• MOTION: Ted Piazza made a motion to approve the Participant Program Policies and 
Administrative Policies as amended on page 15 with regard to Veteran eligibility to re 
“discharged or released under conditions other than dishonorable.”  Mayor Denny Johnson 
seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the Motion carried.  

Executive Committee Chair Piazza stated the committee also discussed per TDLWD the Board should not 
monitor eligibility performed by DSCC prior to enrollment and the Board should not be involved in the 
day-to-day activities of the American Job Center function.  To minimize liability and 
communication/involvement with DSCC, the Board plans to transfer direct training funds to DSCC and 
monitor after enrollment.  The Board announced they would lay off a Fiscal Coordinator and part-time 
Quality Monitor position and transfer the funds to DSCC to take on the additional responsibilities.  It was 
also announced that a full-time IT staff position was eliminated from the Board office and a portion of 
funds will be utilized to hire a part-time One-Stop Assistant and to maintain the part-time Public 
Information Specialist. 

He further reported that the Committee also began the discussion of reducing the number of days at AJCs 
to meet the increased Minimum Participant Cost Rate.  Margaret also gave an update on the DSCC UI 
Reserve Account amendment and the limitations on using the National Career Readiness Certificate. 

 
American Job Center Committee Meeting: Committee Chairman, Rita Alexander, gave an update on the 
American Job Center Committee meeting which took place on January 30, 2018 in Trenton.  The 
Committee heard updates on the One-Stop Operator, Business Services and Career Services.  The One-
Stop Operator is providing reports and updates to the Board as required.  Business Services is providing 
rapid response activities to Futurist Group (formerly Kongsberg) and Caterpillar.  Job Fairs and Job Orders 
are continuing and 33 OJT participants have been placed.  Career Services has increased with enrollments 
up in all programs.   

The Committee reviewed the AJC Cost/Services for Reduction of Center due to the increase from 40% to 
50% Minimum Participant Cost Rate.  After much discussion, the Committee approved a motion to have: 

1. Margaret get a final definition on Access Points 

2. Meet with area mayors 

3. Get input from Outreach and Opportunities Committee 

4. As about waiver/exception to allow part-time affiliates 

5. If mayors are in agreement, request we be able to have structured schedule for each county. 
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Margaret reported on the organizational update regarding staff layoffs and also asked for volunteers to 
review Incumbent Worker grants due February 16.  

The Review Committee discussed the Incumbent Worker grant applications for Firestone and Colonial 
Rubber DDP.  After reviewing both applications the Review Committee recommends both applications be 
approved from Adult/Dislocated Worker formula funds. 

MOTION: Ted Piazza made a motion to approve Firestone Industrial Products for $23,600 and 
Colonial Rubber, DDP for $24,400, subject to line item and match requirement adjustments by 
the Staff from formula funds.   Brad Hurley seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the 
Motion carried.  

 Outreach and Opportunities Committee Meeting  - January 30, 2018.  .Committee Chair Ben Marks 
reported the first order of business was to elect a Vice Chair to replace Brad Hurley (elected Secretary of 
the Board).  Will Douglas was nominated and elected with all in favor.   

The Committee also reviewed and voted to approve the DSCC Associate of Applied Science Paramedic to 
RN Program for renewal on the WIOA Eligible Training Provider list.  Chairman Marks presented the 
recommendation of the committee.    

• MOTION:  A motion to approve the DSCC Associate of Applied Science Paramedic to RN 
Program for renewal on the WIOA Eligible Training Provide List was made by Ted Piazza and 
seconded by Sandra Woods.  All were in favor and the Motion carried.  

Margaret updated the committee on special grants and services to special populations, including the new 
transitional work experience program referred to as “Ready, Set, Hire” which provides paid work 
experience for adults with barriers. The committee also reviewed the American Job Center Cost/Services 
for Reduction of Centers and heard the organizational structure update as already given. 

Regional Planning Committee (1-23-2018) Margaret Prater stated that the meeting was well represented 
by partner organizations.  Each organization gave a brief update on their organization.  On-going projects 
included: 

• Common Application to streamline services 

• Aligning Support Service Polices 

• Reciprocal Agreements for OJT Contracts 

 

The committee also discussed the Megasite and training needs and efforts through the community 
colleges and TCATs, training individual with substantial barriers (offenders) and preparation for AJC 
Certification. 

WIOA AJC Partner Meeting (1-23-2018):  Jennifer Bane stated that the partners reviewed the 
Infrastructure Funding Agreement for quarterly updates.  The Budget consists of the shared costs between 
all partners.  After discussion, there was about a $5,000 increase to the overall budget with various 
partners having increases or decreases.  
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Local Elected Official Consortium Meeting (2-7-2018) Mayor Gary Reasons stated that during the 
meeting, Margaret updated the Mayors on the anticipated loss of $266,000 in operations budget with the 
increase from 40% to 50% Minimum Participant Cost Rate.  She shared that both the AJC and Outreach 
and Opportunities Committees would like to ask TDLWD for an exception to have part-time centers and 
requested the mayors consider sending a letter to the Commissioner. 

Mayors Maurice Gaines, Denny Johnson, Barry Barnett, spoke of the great need their counties have for 
the American Job Centers.  A motion was made and passed to send a letter to the TDLWD Commissioner 
asking for consideration for a part-time regular schedule for some of the American Job Centers. 

As an update, Chairman Williamson stated he delivered a letter to Deniece Thomas, State Commissioner 
regarding the mayors request for an exception or wavier regarding the ability to have part-time AJCs.  Both 
Ms. Prater and Chairman Williamson were hopeful after speaking with Ms. Thomas and her suggesting 
they would consider designation as a “specialized center” to include part-time staffing on a regular basis.  
Margaret Prater and Kristie Bennett were asked by Deniece Thomas to submit an overall plan for LWDA 
12 to include comprehensive, affiliates and specialized centers.   

Executive Committee Chair, Ted Piazza updated the Board on this issue from the Executive Committee 
Meeting held on February 15, 2018.  After consultation with the committees, One-Stop Operator and 
Career Service Provider, Margaret Prater and Kristie Bennett, TDLWD Regional Director, submitted two 
proposals to the Executive Committee.  The Executive Committee submitted the attached proposal (cost 
estimates added) to the Local Elected Officials for review and comment.  The proposal includes five part-
time specialized centers, three full-time affiliate centers and three full-time comprehensive (with multiple 
partners) centers.  Under this proposal, services would still be provided on a routine basis in every 
county.  In the case of specialized centers, the services would be compressed into 2-3 days per week based 
on the last 6 months traffic flow.  Cost savings are projected at ½ at the part-time centers, with plans to 
either relocate to less expensive locations or partner with another agency for free or minimal space 
cost.  The projected savings for facilities under this proposal is $92,690.  To meet the new 50% Minimum 
Participant Cost Rate, 10% of funds will need to be moved from Operations (facilities and staffing) to Direct 
Participant Cost.  The amount is approximately $266,000.  The proposal includes reducing the Board 
Program Staff budget and Career Service Provider budget by 10% each, which will bring the total projected 
savings to approximately $260,000.  This does not take into account use of carryover funds and/or the 
actual allocations, which could increase or decrease.  We can definitely adjust as factors change.  

MOTION:  John Bucy made a motion to approve the attached map, which consists of locations and types 
of center for all eleven counties in our area.  Mayor Gary Reasons seconded the motion.  All were in 
favor and the motion carried.  

State Workforce Board Meeting Report (February 9, 2018): Chairman Williamson stated that we received 
updates from TDLWD Administrators and Unemployment, Adult Ed, and TN Reconnect partners, and an 
Economic Impact Report from University of Memphis.   

The TDLWD advised that a Zero Tolerance Reporting Notice has been issued to LWDAs to provide 
sanctions and remedies for any inaccurate and untimely reporting.   

The SWB passed an amendment to the Minimum Participant Cost Rate policy to include Statewide funds, 
which will bring our current rate from 35% to the 40% minimum.   
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The SWB passed the Work Readiness Policy, which includes National Career Readiness Certificates.  The 
policy does not allow the NCRC to continue to be a free employer service.  Job applicants must either 
qualify for WIOA and be enrolled prior to the test, or the Employer or participant will have to pay for the 
test and staff time for administering the test. 

A Fiscal update was provided (handouts sent this morning and provided at this meeting) that indicate in 
most measures, our area is doing well.  On the Minimum Participant Cost Rate, the reports show we are 
at 36.05% of the 40% goal; however, a change to the policy will allow other funds to be counted which 
raises our rate at/above the 40% as of December.  Also, note that we are ranked fourth in the State for 
number of participants (below Memphis, Nashville and Clarksville).  We are exceeding both the 75% out 
of school youth measure and 20% work experience measure.  Our second year funds (16/17) are almost 
100% expended.  For our current year funds (17/18), which must be 80% obligated by June 30, we are at 
80.5% for Youth, 70.6% for Adult and 27.9% for Dislocated.  Due to low enrollments in the Dislocated 
Worker program (high employment), the Staff requested a transfer of $300,000 in DW funds to Adult.  
They also released another Incumbent Worker grant bid that we will vote on today that will be funded 
from Dislocated Worker funds.  We expect to be at the 80% or above level by June 30 on all funds.  

An update was provided on One-Stop Procurement from the Central Procurement Office review.  They 
are recommending that all areas, except one re-bid services based on their review coupled with the 
USDOL review.  Our area will be required to re-bid. 

Chairman Williamson shared that the State Workforce Board also passed a policy in which a county may 
request to move from one Local Area to another.  Included in the policy is a provision that the Governor 
may re-align Areas to coincide with economic development lines.  After much discussion it was 
determined the Executive Committee of the SWB will conduct an analysis and report back to the State 
Workforce Board on May 11.  If the lines change to coincide with ECD lines, Tipton and Lauderdale will 
move to LWDA 13 (Memphis) resulting in a loss of over $800,000 in funding.  Mayor Gaines expressed  
concerns about Lauderdale County being aligned with Memphis.  Mary Jones, Children and Family 
Services, from Tipton County also reported she had been involved in alliances with Memphis/Shelby 
County, where her program was underserved.  Several other members expressed general concerns 
regarding the proposed changes in addition to the changes our area has experienced in the past year, 
including that the constant change can effect services to our customers.  

Executive Committee (February 15, 2018) – Ted Piazza also gave the remainder of the update on the 
February 15, 2018 Executive Committee meeting.  The committee reviewed Road Runner Driving School 
application.  The committee approved the program be added to the WIOA Eligible Training Provider List.  
The program cost is $2500 per participant.  The Labor market information support Truck Driving as an in-
demand occupation.  

• MOTION:  Ted Piazza made a motion to approve Road Runner Driving School for the WIOA 
Eligible Training Provider List.  Rita Alexander seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the 
motion carried. 

Margaret also advised the Committee that the USDOL review of One-Stop Operator Procurement will 
require rebidding of the contract by July 1, 2018.  No details were available, but further information was 
included in the supplemental materials received for this meeting to add Uniform Guidance and Internal 
Control documents to the Procurement Policy.   
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• MOTION FOR AMENDMENT:  Mayor Denny Johnson made a motion to approve the (attached) 
amendment to the Uniform Procurement and Uniform Guidance Policy, which will strengthen 
the policy for Area 12.  Ted Piazza seconded the Motion for the Amendment.  All were in favor 
and the motion carried.  

 

There was no further business, and the meeting adjourned. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Kimberly Simpson  
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